Testimony of the Capitol Hill Restoration Society 

before the DC Historic Preservation Review Board on January 31, 2019
302 South Carolina Avenue,  SE (HPA 19-140)


My name is Beth Purcell and I am testifying on their behalf of the Capitol Hill Restoration Society's Historic Preservation Committee.  We reviewed the plans for the project dated January 11, 2019.  Thank you for considering our views.

This three-story brick dwelling was built in 1907 by owner/builder Bailey and Pumphrey and architect Edward O. Volland. The building is one of seven; 300-312 South Carolina SE were all built by the same builders in 1907. The applicant plans to keep the street façade unchanged and build first and second story rear (north) additions which will extend 7 feet. They will be clad in wood and feature paired, centered, multi-light wood windows on each floor. The north wall of the dogleg will be extended into the rear yard and clad in brick to match existing with a new second-story one-over-one wood window and a first-story glazed door. A new metal flue will also be installed in the addition. 


The rear elevation of 302 South Carolina Ave, SE is highly visible from 3rd Street SE because of the angle of the alley and because it is the second house in from the street corner. Guidelines say that any new additions should not be visible from the public right of way. The applicant submitted a previous application to the HPRB as HP 18-671 in which the Board found the proposed two-story rear open porches compatible with the Historic District: 

302 South Carolina Avenue SE, HPA 18-671, concept/rooftop addition; rear porches. 

The Board approved the concept of open rear porches as consistent with the purposes of the preservation act and delegated final approval to staff. The Board acknowledged the resolution of support from the ANC, but disagreed that the proposal for the roof addition was consistent with preservation requirements, as the addition would be prominently visible from public street view. The Board found the proposed rooftop addition incompatible with the historic district and inconsistent with the purposes of the preservation act. Vote: 4-1 
Whereas the existing historic fabric of the houses can be seen through open porches, this new proposal for solid additions would significantly change a rear façade that is highly visible from 3rd Street.. The applicant's mention of a possible, lighter latticework on the rear addition is promising.  Currently, the seven Bailey and Pumphrey rowhouses built in 1907 all retain their original dog legs, two-story height, and brick exterior. This will be the first addition in this section of the block. 


We believe that this project is not compatible with the Capitol Hill Historic District because the applicant has failed to comply with the Board’s directive approving only “open rear porches as consistent with the purposes of the preservation act.” 

Thank you for considering our comments.
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